Minutes
Energy Advisory Committee and Design Review Panel

March 24, 2020, 7:00PM

By Zoom

I. Call to Order, 7:03PM  Attending:  DR: Colin Barbera, Paul Driscoll, Sid Jeevan, Ted Galeota, Ron Goodman, Julie Rowe.  EAC:  George Aronson, Silas Fyler, Lajos Kamocsay, Valerie White (Note:  Sachin Patel has resigned from the EAC.)  Observers:  Sharon TV, Stuart Baur, Paul Lauenstein, Rob Maidman, Bri McAlevey 
II. Approval of minutes from Feb. 5, 2020.  Moved, seconded, passed 3/0/1 (George Aronson abstained as he was not present for that meeting.)
III. Discuss East Elementary / Gavins Pond / Landfill solar design and mitigation recommendations from DRC   Sid suggested we need to extend timeline.  Julie agreed.  Lajos was concerned that we are not in a position to give legal advice, and reminded us that the Selectboard asked for our recommendation by March 30.   George Aronson said he understaood we had reached certain agreements regarding design elements with DSD around locations, landscaping, etc. which would go into appendices, not into the contract proper.  Julie Rowe thinks public confidence would be increased if the town had a lawyer experienced in such contracts, partly because the way these contracts are written will affect how future solar contracts come out.  George says yes, it’s conditioned on contract issues, and we can go on to details.  Paul Lauenstein is in agreement with making sure the contract in its final form reflects the recommendations of the design review panel, but for that we need the recommendations.  Sid  Jeevan said everyone agrees with Julie’s point about counsel, but he’s a bit lost on the process to get the design recommendations, how to get most details decided, beyond the interconnection issues.  Lajos Kamsocsay noted counsel and timeline issues should be sent to the Selectboard ASAP.  What date must we hit in order not to renegotiate rates, etc?   Bri McAlevy would like to review documents.  Lajos said these are open meetings, so any documents are available on the EAC Google drive.  Silas noted that landfill DEP issues are outside our control.  Sid Jeevan said we should get as much as possible in the contract, type of solar panels for instance.  Rob Maidman noted some things are not within our control, like Eversource requirements.  Contracts may contain, “Subject to regulatory and infrastructure decisions of Eversource”.  Is the Selectboard’s requested timeline realistic?   Lajos Kamocsay:  what things are agreed already?  Landfill:  biggest outstanding issue is landscaping mitigation.  The tree warden contributed ideas.  Sid Jeevan:  DSD took some pictures including the view from his (abutting) house.  Tetratech (DSD contractor) was going to see what options can be presented but we haven’t heard back.  He doesn’t know what is feasible. We are waiting for DSD, not just for his property but for projects in general.  How are we managing timelines?  Rob Maidman:  this is complicated, there are lots of moving parts, some we can control and some we can’t.   Lajos Kamocsay:  We don’t know when we will hear from DSD/Tetratech.  Rob Maidman:  they have to tell us what’s possible and what isn’t.  The landfill is simple.  George Aronson:  Get options from DSD in advance of the meeting next week.  Paul Lauenstein wondered if there were pictures.  Sid has pictures.  He showed them by sharing screen.  Sid:  this technology is changing every day.  We need to make sure the Town shares in the benefits of improved technology. Silas:  We have used due diligence and evaluated panels and how environmentally friendly they are.  We looked at Solar Scorecard.  George:  Lots of landfill requirements are imposed by MA DEP.  Many towns have already done this; we are not reinventing the wheel.  Ron Goodman:  Panels once installed may provide more power, limited by interconnection.  What happens if interconnection capacity increases?  How can the town benefit?  Silas:  It will never go over 5 megawatts.  Julie Rowe:  other town landfills are not in so residential an area as ours.   Lajos:  It’s becoming more and more clear that the Town needs  to have counsel who understands and has experience in solar site leases.   George:  The Town could be a co-permittee on the DEP permit so that it would have more leverage to negotiate things that might change.  

Gavins:  Paul Driscoll: Note Section 4 of the proposed contract provides that the tenant (DSD) shall have right to replace panels at any time.  Outstanding issues:  The Sharon Soccer Association is concerned primarily with child safety and soccer interruption; it did not take a stance regarding whether there should be panels.  They left that decision to parents  and others who voted at Town Meeting.  He will distribute contract Exhibit D as a Word document through Lajos.  Lajos:  It was suggested to remove the mound (at the Town’s expense), move the front section back from the road to make room for a green buffer. Could the front canopy be lower (no need for 15 foot for emergency vehicles).  Colin Barbera:  why can’t we move the canopy away from Paul Wen’s house?  DSD said they couldn’t from an engineering standpoint.  No answer has been looked at.  Ron Goodman:  DSD is supposed to get back to us, but hasn’t.  Lajos shared his screen with possible canopy locations.   There were questions about Conservation Commission land which is adjacent.  Does there need to be a setback?  Can DSD go onto the CC land if they need to, for maintenance?  Paul Lauenstein:  maintenance is not common.  We would have to ask the Con Com.  Silas Fyler:  there is more space between the Wen property and the canopies than previously thought.  Colin Barbera:  if we can move them we should do it.  Silas: Con Com told us they didn’t mind if the panels were cantilevered over their parcel.  Lajos:  Do setbacks apply?  Peter O’Cain had told him yes.  Sid reminded us that we will be doing these things again.  Paul Driscoll:  after we get info from DSD we should do a field trip to look at the site and stay 6 feet apart.  
East:   Lajos:  Outstanding issues:  painting the columns (in contract already), landscaping, location of transformers.   Julie agrees.  Landscaping or fencing along Kennedy Rd.  will shield the one house with a direct line of sight.  Moving transformer next to building transformer is an option.  Lajos:  do we have an idea what our time line is now?  Do we need more time to finish up?  Yes, because we won’t hear from DSD in time for the Selectboard’s requested March 31 deadline.  What should we tell the Selectboard?  Maidman:  landscape experts will weigh in next week.  Then the DRC and EAC would be in a position to report back.  Sid:  timeline should be realistic and transparent.   We need to hear from DSD before we can establish a date.  George:  Progress report should be made to Selectboard after our March 31 meeting.  Lajos:  will tell Selectboard what schedule is.  We need another meeting Monday April 6.  Passover isn’t till the 8th.   There was consensus that both EAC and DRC recommend that the Selectboard hire appropriate counsel.  Rob Maidman said that at tonight’s Selectboard meeting they said they were hiring a solar-experienced law firm.    Julie moves: DRC recommends the Selectboard retain counsel with significant experience with municipal site leases in a residential area for solar installation.  Seconded by Ron Goodman. Sid, Ted, Julie, Paul, Ron voted yes.  Motion carries. Valerie White moved the EAC recommends the Selectboard retain counsel with significant experience with municipal site leases in a residential area for solar.  George seconded, voted aye, Silas aye, Lajos, aye, Valerie. aye.  Motion carries.  Lajos will write selectboard with recommendation above, and tell them of  proposed meeting schedule.  
Next Meetings:  March 31, 7:00PM, April 6, 7:00.  
IV. Adjourn  Moved, Seconded, voted unanimously.  9:29PM.
